PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, March 17, 2009
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, March 17, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00PM and led the Pledge of Allegiance.
Swearing-In Ceremony – Police Department

Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi introduced the swearing-in ceremony to recognize the new officers that have completed academy training and joined the Plymouth Police force.  Police Chief Michael Botieri introduced the officers and provided information on the educational background and training of each.  Town Clerk Laurence Pizer then led the following firefighters through the oath of service: James Keegan, Gregory Smith, Gregory Haarala, Seth Johnson, Gary Coyer, and Robert Costa.
Chairman Quintal congratulated and welcomed the new officers on behalf of the Board.

Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt

· Sandy Pond Golf Inc. d/b/a Atlantic Country Club, 450 Little Sandy Pond Road requested One Day Wine & Malt licenses for regular golf course operations from 9:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m. on March 28th and 29th, 2009.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant two (2) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (as outlined above) to Sandy Pond Golf Inc.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Sunday Entertainment
· Manomet Blues LLC d/b/a Sweet Lemons, 986 State Road, Karen Grevenitz, Manager, requested a Sunday Entertainment License for live entertainment for the outside patio area from 5:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m.  

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board tabled its decision on this license application from its previous meeting of March 10, 2009 to give the owners an opportunity to consider a compromise recommendation offered by a member of the Board.

Karen Grevenitz, co-owner and manager of Sweet Lemons, addressed the Board and noted that she had originally applied for a Sunday Entertainment License from 5:00 to 9:00 p.m.  Based on the feedback from the Selectmen, Ms. Grevenitz said, she and her business partner have since agreed to compromise and apply for live entertainment only during the hours of 5:00 to 8:00 p.m.
Chairman Quintal allowed public comment on the license application.
Jay Ferguson of Old Beach Road stated that he collected signatures from 19 residents neighboring Sweet Lemons who do not want amplified music in their neighborhood.  Mr. Ferguson acknowledged that, of the households that he visited, roughly 50% did not oppose the music.  He also presented the Board with copies of official noise complaints registered with the Police Department related to the music at Sweet Lemons, and he asked that the Board vote against allowing live entertainment at the restaurant establishment. 
Jennifer Gretch of 5 Brine Avenue noted that she can see the patio area at Sweet Lemons from her home and said that the music is a disturbance to her and her young child.  Like Mr. Ferguson, Ms. Gretch stated that she would prefer that no music be allowed at the restaurant, at all.

Jean Simpson, an employee at Sweet Lemons, explained that many neighboring families come to Sweet Lemons on Sundays to enjoy what she described as mellow entertainment.  

Paul Simpson, who assists the owners of Sweet Lemons with the set-up of music equipment, stated that the music on Sundays is not excessively loud.  He echoed the comments made by Ms. Simpson that many families come with their children to enjoy the music on Sundays.

Selectman Machado noted his belief that the compromise he offered of allowing amplified music between the hours of 5:00 and 8:00 p.m. would address the concerns of the neighbors while meeting the needs of the business.

In response to a question from Chairman Quintal, Lisa Johnson, Administrative Assistant to the Town Manager and licensing point-person for the Board, responded that the Board can grant, modify, and revoke entertainment licenses at will.   She also noted that if the Board approves hours for the Sunday Entertainment License that differ from the 6:00 – 9:00 p.m. specified on the applicant’s current Outdoor Amplified Music Permit, the Outdoor Amplified Music Permit must be altered accordingly to match the hours of the Sunday Entertainment License, as granted by the Board.

Selectman Machado made a motion to (a) grant a Sunday Entertainment License to Manomet Blues LLC d/b/a Sweet Lemons for the hours of 5:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. and (b) modify the Outdoor Amplified Music Permit for Manomet Blues LLC d/b/a Sweet Lemons to allow music during the hours of 5:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m.  Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion, and the Board voted 3-1-0 in favor of the motion.  Chairman Quintal cast the opposing vote.  
Vehicle For Hire (Replacement)

· South Shore Taxi, 85 Sandwich Street applied for a Vehicle for Hire (Vehicle) License – Taxi, to replace one of its vehicles.  The total number of vehicles approved for South Shore Taxi will remain at two (2).   Issuance of this license is subject to receipt of the requisite registration and insurance forms.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire (Vehicle) License – Taxi (as outlined above) for South Shore Taxi.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the January 6, 2009 Selectmen’s Meeting.   Voted 3-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Selectman Tavares, as he did not attend the January 6, 2009 meeting.

Conveyance of Authority for Transfer of Land – The Board conveyed the authority of care, custody and management and control of the property shown on Town Assessors' Plat 92 as Lot 5 to the Town Treasurer from the Board of Selectmen in order for Town Meeting to vote Article 15 (transfer of land to the Conservation Commission for conservation purposes).  

ARTICLE 15:  To see if the Town will vote to transfer the care, custody, management and control of the property shown on Town Assessors’ Plat 92 as Lot 5,  from the Town Treasurer for tax title purposes to the Conservation Commission for conservation purposes pursuant to G.L. c. 40, §8C ; and further to authorize the Conservation Commission and the Board of Selectmen to execute any and all instruments as may be necessary to effectuate the vote taken hereunder, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN  
Challenge Grant Extension for Conservation Restriction – The Board authorized the Acting Town Manager to execute the Extension of Term of Agreement & Release between the Town of Plymouth and the Commonwealth of Massachusetts Department of Conservation & Recreation pertaining to the Challenge Grant, in order to finalize the Conservation Restriction language on the Town Forest and the Briggs Estate.  
Extension of Lease for CabbyShack – The Board approved an extension of the lease term between the Town of Plymouth and CabbyShack, Inc. until December 31, 2029.   Attorney John Kethrow, representing CabbyShack, explained that in order to secure mortgage financing, his client was asked to demonstrate an extension of its lease, from its current lease expiration date of December 31, 2024 to a new date of December 31, 2029.

Committee Appointment – The Board appointed John Lebica to the Open Space Committee for a term effective March 18, 2009 through June 30, 2011. 
Notice of Intent – The Board granted permission to Lund Investments, LP, to file a Notice of Intent with the Conservation Commission regarding a proposal to construct erosion control at 36 Nameloc Road.

Public Comment

Carl Finer, representing Congregation Beth Jacob, made note that the Congregation will soon be celebrating its forthcoming 100th anniversary with a significant gala.  He asked that the Board consider issuing a formal citation in honor of the event.

Marion McCarthy, owner of 13 and 17 Prince Street expressed several concerns regarding the proposal from the Plymouth Taskforce for the Homeless to purchase a home on Prince Street with Community Preservation funds to shelter homeless men.  Ms. McCarthy noted that she attended the meeting between the Taskforce and neighbors that was recently held at St. Mary’s Parish Center, from which, she said, she left with many unanswered questions.  The Taskforce has run a successful program with its Overnights of Hospitality program thus far, she said, but this proposal for a permanent location may ultimately introduce a high-risk element to an otherwise quiet neighborhood, creating safety issues and affecting home values. 
Erica Manfredi, resident of Prince Street, shared her concerns regarding the proposal from the Plymouth Taskforce for the Homeless.   She cited problems with a former homeless shelter on Court Street run by the Plymouth Area Coalition for the Homeless and expressed apprehension over what the Taskforce’s proposal could bring to the Prince Street neighborhood, if approved.

Dennis Ferro addressed the Board with regard to the proposal from the Plymouth Taskforce for the Homeless.  He explained that his mother lives on Prince Street and he echoed the concerns expressed by Ms. McCarthy and Ms. Manfredi.

Myra Lovado, neighbor to the home on Prince Street that the Plymouth Taskforce for the Homeless would like to purchase, noted the proximity of Hedge Elementary School, the Little Red Schoolhouse Preschool, and elderly housing to the proposed homeless shelter.  She urged the Board to prevent the proposal from being approved.

Joyce Stewart, Precinct 5 Town Meeting Member, acknowledged the concerns expressed by residents of the Prince Street neighborhood with regard to the proposal from the Plymouth Taskforce for the Homeless.   Ms. Stewart also recognized the work done by the Taskforce and expressed her sincere hope that the neighbors and the Taskforce can work together to address the concerns of the neighborhood whilst addressing the needs of Plymouth’s homeless population.

Steve Figlioli noted that his parents live on Prince Street, and he expressed concerns about the increased traffic and problematic activity that a homeless shelter might bring to the neighborhood.

David Buckman addressed the Board regarding the work being performed at Depot Square.  He questioned whether the Town had conducted proper outreach with the surrounding residents and businesses with regard to the project and its schedule, and he expressed concern about the possible effects of the drainage work being done as part of the park’s rehabilitation on his own business, nearby.
Selectman Machado put forth a motion that the Board shall enforce all deadlines for the Town Meeting Warrant and authorize the Town Manager to reject all warrant language that comes in after deadline.  He referenced the Community Preservation article relative to the Plymouth Taskforce for the Homeless’ proposal to purchase a home on Prince Street, noting that, had the article been presented within the appropriate timeline, there would have been ample time for the proposal to be properly vetted and shared with the neighboring community.  The Community Preservation Committee (“CPC”) has been known for submitting last-minute articles, he said, and it is only fair to hold the CPC to the same deadlines as citizen petitioners.    
Selectman Machado reiterated his motion, and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion.  The Board voted unanimously in favor, 4-0-0.  
Selectman Tavares noted the importance of recognizing the work done by the Taskforce for Plymouth’s homeless population and community-at-large.  He agreed, however, with Selectman Machado that, in the rush to get this article on the Spring warrant, some steps may have been missed.  While Town Meeting is responsible for the decision on this article, he said, the Selectmen can offer its recommendation, and, thus, he made a motion that the Board reconsider its recommendation on Article 16D of the Annual Town Meeting.

Vice Chairman Malaguti said that Plymouth must address the issue of homelessness within its community, and, thus, he stated that he would not support reconsideration of the article.  He questioned whether any neighborhood would consider itself an appropriate place for a shelter if North Plymouth, with all of its amenities in walking distance, is not a viable location.  
Chairman Quintal echoed Vice Chairman Malaguti’s sentiments that the community cannot continue to ignore the plight of Plymouth’s homeless population.   There are other residential programs throughout Plymouth neighborhoods that have proved to be successful, he noted, despite initial protests from their respective neighborhoods.   He urged the Taskforce and the neighbors to work together towards a mutually satisfactory solution.
Selectman Tavares reiterated his motion that the Board vote to reconsider its recommendation on Article 16D.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion.  Selectman Tavares agreed with Chairman Quintal and Vice Chairman Malaguti about the necessity to provide services for Plymouth’s homeless population, but stated his belief that more time is needed for all involved parties to conduct due diligence on Article 16D.  Selectman Machado agreed and advocated for more involvement from the neighbors.

Chairman Quintal called for a vote on the motion.  The vote resulted in a tie, with two in favor (Selectman Tavares and Selectman Machado) and two against (Chairman Quintal and Vice Chairman Malaguti).  Voted 2-2-0, the motion did not carry to reconsider the Board’s recommendation on article 16D of the Annual Town Meeting.
Connie Melahoures, director of the Plymouth Taskforce for the Homeless, noted that she will continue her efforts to meet with the neighbors towards a collaborative solution.

Committee Interviews – Visitor Services Board

Chairman Quintal noted that there were two applicants for the PDIC-designated seat on the Visitor Services Board (“VSB”): 

· James “Jay” Kimball

· Richard J. Quintal, Jr.
James “Jay” Kimball, owner of Woods Seafood on the waterfront, addressed the Board on behalf of his application to serve on the VSB.  Mr. Kimball explained that he served on the VSB for years as the designee of the Plymouth Area Chamber of Commerce, until he recently cancelled his membership with the Chamber, and the Chamber chose another designee.  He outlined several Town committees and community organizations with whom he has served in a volunteer capacity over the past 27 years, including Destination Plymouth, the Finance & Advisory Committee, and the Harbor Committee.  

Chairman Quintal outlined the reasons why he would like to serve on the VSB, citing his belief that the VSB is in need of new members and fresh approaches to funding.   He said that it is time to review the Room Tax and the VSB’s establishing legislation.  The VSB should continue to work on funding events, he said, while the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation should focus on infrastructure improvements, rather than both groups duplicating efforts.

Joyce Stewart, a nine-year member of the VSB, spoke in favor of Mr. Kimball’s application to serve, based on his previous service on the VSB and other community and Town committees.  She also presented the Board with a letter of recommendation for Mr. Kimball from another current member of the VSB, Sharon Hanley DeCoste.  She addressed some of the comments made by Chairman Quintal with regard to the VSB’s establishing legislation, noting that the VSB was created by home rule petition with strict rules governing the expenditure of funds.

Discussion ensued between Chairman Quintal and Ms. Stewart regarding the VSB’s expenditure of funds on the hanging flowers baskets in the downtown area. 
David Buckman, a current member of the VSB, questioned Chairman Quintal’s handling of the committee interviews for the open seat on the VSB from the Chairman’s seat, considering his status as a candidate.  Mr. Buckman stated that the VSB serves in an advisory capacity to the Selectmen, and, thus, he would consider resigning from the VSB if the Chairman of the Board of Selectmen was to be appointed as a member of the VSB, based on the conflict of interest that it would create. 

Selectman Tavares explained that he would not vote to appoint any member of the Board of Selectmen to serve on the VSB, based on the conflict it would pose to the committee’s independence as an advisory commission.  Vice Chairman Malaguti contended that there is nothing in the VSB’s establishing legislation prohibiting a member of the Board of Selectmen from serving on the VSB.
By majority vote of the Board, Richard J. Quintal, Jr. was chosen to serve in the PDIC-designated seat on the Visitor Service Board, for a term effective March 18, 2009 through June 30, 2010.  Mr. Quintal received three votes (Quintal, Malaguti, and Machado) and Mr. Kimball received one vote (Tavares).

Emergency Operations Center
Plymouth’s Emergency Management Director, Aaron Wallace, and Fire Chief, G. Edward Bradley, provided the Board with a presentation on the planning of a new Emergency Operations Center (“EOC”).    Mr. Wallace explained that Entergy (operator of the Pilgrim Nuclear Power Station) has offered to provide a $500,000 contribution toward the planning and design of a new facility.  Mr. Wallace shared a brief overview of:

· The function and capabilities of the EOC

· Current program and EOC funding

· Future budget planning of the EOC and Emergency Management program operations 

The Office of Emergency Management (“OEM”), Mr. Wallace explained, has not had its own dedicated facility to operate the program, as it currently operates from leased space provided on Obery Street.  Station Six in Cedarville has been identified as the preferred new permanent location for the EOC, he said, whittled down from a list of five or six choices.   Mr. Wallace noted that the lease at the Obery Street location expires in August of 2009, which leaves little sensibility behind the undertaking of necessary technological improvements at a temporary location.   Mr. Wallace then outlined the plans for a permanent EOC at the Cedarville Fire Station, including architectural renderings and budget information.

Ms. Arrighi noted that the Town is in the process of securing and formally accepting the $500,000 contribution for the planning and construction of a new EOC.  
Selectman Tavares pointed to the spreadsheet within Mr. Wallace’s presentation comparing the funding given to Plymouth by Entergy to that given to Marshfield, a town within the Pilgrim Emergency Planning Zone (“EPZ”).  Plymouth, he said, as the host community, should receive the most in EPZ funding from Entergy.  Ms. Arrighi agreed and noted that this will be one of her priorities as the Town enters the next round of Payment In Lieu of Taxes (PILOT) negotiations with Entergy.

A brief discussion ensued between the members of the Board, Ms Arrighi, Chief Bradley, and Mr. Wallace with regard to EPZ funding, the re-licensing of Pilgrim Nuclear Power Station, and PILOT negotiations.  Selectman Tavares urged the Board and the Acting Town Manager to put pressure on Entergy to responsibly provide the Town with the necessary funding for emergency preparedness, as the host community of its nuclear power plant. 
Rich Rothstein of the Nuclear Matters Committee endorsed the relocation of the EOC to the Cedarville Fire Station.  He noted that, while the probability of an accident at Pilgrim is low, the gravity of consequence is very significant, and thus the importance of an adequate facility in an appropriate location is evident.

Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Wallace and Chief Bradley for their presentation.  Chief Bradley noted that Mr. Wallace has been called to active duty as a member of the Coast Guard until February, and he noted that, as Fire Chief, he will supervise the Office of Emergency Management while Mr. Wallace is serving his country.   
The Board commended Mr. Wallace for his service and wished him a safe and speedy return.
Town Manager’s Report

Earth Hour – Ms. Arrighi announced that, on Saturday, March 28, from 8:30 to 9:30 p.m., the lights at the Plymouth Rock portico will be shut down as part of Earth Hour, an event sponsored by the World Wildlife Fund.   Plymouth, along with more than 1,000 cities in 80 countries, will participate in Earth Hour, during which individuals, businesses, governments, and organizations are asked to turn off their lights for one hour to make a global statement of concern about climate change.

Conservative Spending Measures – Ms. Arrighi explained that, as part of an ongoing conservative budget approach, the Town will not be placing the flower baskets throughout the downtown during the summer of 2009.   While the Visitor Services Board has always been very generous in purchasing the plants and supplies for these baskets, she said, there is still a significant cost borne by the Town to maintain the flowers.   Ms. Arrighi noted that the Town is working with the Chamber of Commerce on viable alternatives to sprucing up the downtown for the spring and summer season.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

New Business
Stop Sign at Leyden and Carver Streets – Selectman Machado noted that the stop sign issue at the intersection of Leyden and Carver Streets will be resolved, providing motorists with a more clearly delineated stop at the intersection.

Executive Session
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to adjourn the public portion of its meeting at approximately 9:05 p.m. and enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Contract Negotiations).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session after executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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